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Traveling through Lancaster, Pennsylvania, in 1817, diarist 
William Cobbett remarked how the farmhouses consisted of a 
“considerable large and very neat house… and of a small house, 
which seems to have been tacked on to the large one; and the 
proportion they bear to each other… is as nearly as possible the 
proportion of size between a cow and her calf.” He might have 
been describing anywhere in the Mid-Atlantic region.
Using Hopewell Township as a case study, and relying on buildings 
as evidence, this talk explores how the traditional rural New Jersey 
farmhouse underwent a spatial and functional transformation 
between 1750 and 1820. Two-story farmhouses with attached 
one-story kitchen wings on the gable end emerged as the regional 
house type of choice, and was both the product of tradition and  
a harbinger of change. What were the first vernacular houses like 
in Hopewell? How did they evolve and why? What does the “cow 
and calf” tell us about the evolving character of New Jersey’s 
agrarian landscape at the turn of the Nineteenth Century?
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